

STUDENT SUPPORT SERVICES

March 8, 2016

Testimony re SSSB 103

Thank you for the opportunity to speak with you today. My name is Lucy Hope, I am director of the Mat-Su Borough School District Student Support Services department. I am speaking today representing the school district.

JAN MA

Five years ago, our school district was approached by representatives from NorthStar Hospital asking us to set up and provide a school program for the 30 residents of NorthStar Residential Treatment Center, NorthStar Residential Treatment Center is a Level 5 Residential Treatment facility for boys, ages 11-18 located in Palmer, Alaska. Previously, NorthStar residents would sometimes enroll in Mat-Su Central, however, we were asked to provide direct instruction and offer courses that would assist these students to pass from grade to grade, and to earn credits towards a diploma. We responded by developing a Memorandum of Agreement, and have been providing education for the past five school years. We are working closely and effectively with NorthStar Palmer Residential Treatment Center facility. We have provided one fulltime teacher and two teaching assistants, and all curriculum materials for the thirty students enrolled and attending school at the facility. Recently we have purchased and supported 15 new computers for students, a network printer to be onsite, and provided extensive IT support. Students are participating in blended learning courses for four hours per day, and are engaged in therapeutic activities with Residential Treatment Center staff for the other portion of the school day. For the period of time students are engaged in therapeutic activities with Residential Treatment Center staff, they are earning credit for required high school classes such as Physical Education, and electives such as Human Relations.

We work well together to transition students living at the residential center back to school; either to a school in our district, or another school in our state. Often, there will be a step down process. It might be that a student attends Palmer High, while living at the Residential Treatment Center before returning to their home elsewhere in Alaska and back to community's school.

In an effort to offer the best education possible and work together on transitions back to home schools, we review our MOA every year, and we include the Residential Treatment Center facility director in the teacher interviews for this position.

We have worked hard and worked together with NorthStar Residential Treatment Center to provide a quality education to these students. I acknowledge there have been challenges. Any agreement that serves students with complex needs is by nature, challenging.

In review of the current proposed legislation for this pilot program, we seek some clarification regarding where the student will be enrolled, how fees will be determined and how those fees will be transmitted, and who retains legal authority regarding the implementation of Individual Education Programs.

<u>Regarding enrollment</u>: Will the students be enrolled in the district where their guardian resides, or in the district where the RPTC is located? For example, if a student from MatSu enters a NorthStar facility in Anchorage, would that student remain enrolled in MatSu, or in Anchorage? Conversely, if a student from NorthWest Arctic is residing at the Palmer Residential Treatment Center, would that student be enrolled in NorthWest Arctic Borough School District or in the Mat-Su Borough School District?

Regarding contracting for fees to be determined and transmitted: The system being proposed to transfer funds is not as simple as it sounds in this proposed legislation. Although there are only 30 residents at a time at the Palmer Residential Treatment Center, over the first three school years we had a total of 137 students enrolled for a period of time who have resided at the Residential Treatment Center. Their length of stay has varied, and we estimate that about 1/3 are from the Mat-Su Borough, about 1/3 are from Anchorage, and 1/3 are from around Alaska. Some of these students were not enrolled anywhere during our "20 day count period" in October of that given school year. According to the process outlined in SSSB 103, the Residential Psychiatric Treatment Center would submit to the school district a detailed contract outlining, among other things, a reimbursement rate to be provided by the school district to the facility. This contract would be submitted 60 days before the beginning of the school year, and School Boards would respond in writing within 30 days. This timeline would indicate the process begin about the middle of May for the following school year, prior to any student being enrolled for that year. During testimony, we heard that there is an intent that these contracts will include the fees be pro-rated for the time a student is receiving educational services.

We are seeking clarification regarding this transfer of funds. Currently there is not a mechanism to transfer ADM funds to a private school facility, nor a day-to-day accounting process for determining pro-rated fees. There will be a cost to the school district to set up this prorated system, and we are very concerned about any additional costs for processes such as this.

What kind of system is envisioned to accomplish this determination of pro-rated fees? Where would the fees for Residential Psychiatric Treatment Centers come from if the student had not been enrolled during the 20 day count period in October?



Legal responsibility: About half of the residents of the Palmer Residential Treatment Center have IEPs. Under federal law, IDEA, it is the responsibility of the school district where a private school is located to provide special education services to students enrolled. In this bill, it states that all funds are transferred to the Residential Psychiatric Treatment Center, and all education responsibilities would be that facility's to provide. While there is a regulation that allows a district to contract with another entity to provide educational services, those are services individually determined by an IEP team. The process described here does not reference the IEP team, nor parents, who are important members of the team.

I do not believe that a district can give away its responsibilities under this federal law to a private entity without the recommendation of an IEP team. Our School Board is concerned with being responsible for adherence to federal and state special education laws, while contracting with Residential Psychiatric Treatment Centers to implement such programs, on a whole-facility basis, prior to students even enrolling.

Is it the intent of the Bill that the Residential Psychiatrict Treatment Center receiving these funds will be responsible, both educationally and legally, to provide all educational services to students who are residing at the facility?

Thank you for your time and consideration of these comments made on behalf of the Mat-Su Borough School District.

Sincerely,

Lucy Hope

Director of Student Support Services

July Hope

